MINUTES OF THE 61st ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS 

COMMISSION

Thursday, 2nd November 2006, 10.30 a.m.
Commission Premises, 4th Floor, Jervis House, Jervis Street, Dublin 1
PRESENT

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President)

Suzanne Egan

William Binchy

Robert Daly

Michael Farrell

Lia O’Hegarty

Alice Leahy

Katherine Zappone

Helen O’Neill

Mervyn Taylor

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)
Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)
Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer (Item 3.2 only)

Senior Caseworker (Item 6 only)

Apologies

Commissioners

Olive Braiden

Tom O’Higgins

Roger Sweetman

Gerard Quinn

Rosemary Byrne

Prior to the commencement of the meeting a pre-plenary seminar was given by the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer & the Senior Caseworker in relation to section 2 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000. There followed a short questions and answers session.
1.0       Minutes of the 60th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

1.1
The Minutes were approved without amendment.
2.0
Matters Arising from the Minutes
2.1
No matter arose.
3.0
Report of the Chief Executive

3.1
The Chief Executive spoke to her written report.  
3.2
The Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer joined the meeting at this stage and gave an overview as to the major issues arising from his consideration of the Scheme of the Immigration, Residency & Protection Bill which had been referred to the Commission under section 8(b) of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000. It was agreed that the Commission’s draft observations would be circulated as soon as possible and considered by the two relevant committees of the Commission prior to the next plenary. 
3.3
The Chief Executive reminded Commissioners that the Department of Foreign Affairs had referred the Passports Bill, 2006 to the Commission for its views thereon and that that this was the first time a Department of Government other than the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform had referred proposed legislation to the Commission under section 8(b) of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000. It was agreed that draft observations would be circulated as soon as possible and that the Commission would consider the matter at its December plenary meeting. 
3.4
She noted that the Commission has received a confidential draft of the Government’s report under the ICCPR and that the Department of Foreign Affairs was seeking the Commission’s views thereon. It was decided that, in light of the lack of staff resources, the Commission would write to the Department indicating it was not in a position to do so. It was noted, however, that the Commission would have an opportunity to make observations on the report later during the treaty-monitoring process.
3.5
Reservations were expressed about the quality of the report on older persons in long stay care received from the Irish Centre for Human Rights, NUIG, and it was agreed that the report would be further assessed and that the matter would be reverted to at the December plenary.   It was also agreed that no payment would be made pending this assessment.

3.6 
In relation to the recent joint conference with the Law Society on child law, the Chief Executive noted that the conference had been a success and expressed thanks to the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer for all her work in relation thereto. 
3.7
In relation to the recent cross-border “Lift Off” conference, it was noted that this had also been a success. Alice Leahy indicated that she had attended and found it very encouraging. 

3.8
The Chief Executive drew attention to Appendix 3 of her report in relation to the proposal from the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer that the Commission co-sponsor a conference being organised by Trinity College Dublin to mark the 200th anniversary of the abolition of slavery. It was agreed that the Commission would accede to the proposal with the caveat that it would provide €5000 towards the costs involved (not the €6,000 sought). 
3.9
The Chief Executive reminded Commissioners that, under the Code of Practice for the Governance of State Bodies, the Commission was required to have an Audit Committee and that the Committee should meet at least four times a year.  She therefore recommended the establishment of such a Committee. This was agreed. 
3.10
It was agreed that the Racism Committee would nominate one of its members to serve on the informal NCCRI Migration Forum. 
3.11
The Chief Executive informed Commissioners that the Assistant Legislation and Policy Review Officer was taking a career break for one year commencing in January 2007. It was agreed that the Interview Board to select her replacement would comprise the following members:

Liam Herrick

Alpha Connelly


Katherine Zappone

4.0
Matters for Mention by the President
4.1
The President reported from the recent ICC meeting in Bolivia and noted that the NIHRC had achieved A status with a review in two years time pending the establishment of the various national institutions in England & Wales and Scotland. It was agreed that the President would formally write congratulating the Northern Commission. He further noted that we had been selected to sit on an informal committee to advise the Chair of the ICC. He also noted the adoption of very rigorous accreditation procedures. He indicated that the documents from the meeting are available from the General Office. 
4.2
In relation to the Strategic Plan, it was agreed that Katherine Zappone would consult with Commissioners pending the meeting of the Ad Hoc Committee. The President circulated a document he had prepared containing extracts from the first Strategic Plan outlining tasks and targets set.
4.3
The President circulated a document which outlined his suggested structure of a revised committee system for the Commission. His paper envisaged that there would be fewer committees and an amalgamation of the terms of reference of several of the pre-existing committees.  The new system would comprise the following committees and convenors:
1. Finance, Audit and General Purposes – Tom O’Higgins

2. Gender & Equality, Economic, Social & Cultural Rights and Disability – Katherine Zappone

3. Racism, Trafficking and Migration – Michael Farrell

4. Administration of Justice & Research – William Binchy

5. Casework – Maurice Manning


This was agreed and it was noted that these committees would meet in shadow 
form prior to the next meeting of Plenary in order to agree terms of reference. 


The President indicated that he would canvass Commissioners as to which 
committee they wished to serve upon and that the matter could be approved at 
the next plenary.  The Chief Executive reserved her position with respect to 
the proposed terms of reference of some of the Committees.
4.4
The President indicated that he was to give the forthcoming Brian Walsh Memorial Lecture in the Law Library, Distillery Building, on the 15th of November and that anyone wishing to attend should contact him.
4.5
Michael Farrell indicated that he had been asked by the President and had attended a recent meeting hosted by the Dean of St. Patrick’s Cathedral. He indicated that the meeting covered a wide range of issues dealing with racism, asylum and immigration matters and that; in particular, our intervention regarding the recent hunger strike had been welcomed by the Church of Ireland. Alice Leahy indicated that she had also attended and had found the meeting valuable.

4.6
In relation to the Strategic Plan, Katherine Zappone suggested that the new committees, once in place, consider their past work and its implications for the next strategic plan. It was agreed that the report from the Away-Day in Galway be circulated as soon as possible. It was agreed to discuss the new Strategic Plan at the December meeting of the Commission.

Michael Farrell left the meeting for the discussion of the following item.

5.0
Request from the Omagh Support and Self Help Group
5.1
William Binchy reported that he had met with Suzanne Egan to discuss the matter. After discussion it was agreed that though it would not appear to be a matter on which the Commission could act, he, Suzanne Egan and the President would draft a paper for circulation to the Joint Committee.

Item 7 was taken next

7.0 
Outsourced Research on Indeterminate Sentencing

7.1
William Binchy spoke to his paper previously circulated. It was agreed that the report received from Professor McCutcheon and Dr. Coffey would be adopted as Commission policy and that the President and William Binchy would draft a letter to this effect to be sent to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform enclosing a copy of the report. It was noted that this letter should cover the issue of retrospectivity. It was agreed that the report would be published thereafter.
6.0
Proposed Recommendation to Government
6.1
The Senior Caseworker spoke to the paper previously circulated. Having discussed the matter, it was agreed that it would be redrafted in light of  the discussion and would be considered again at the December meeting of the Commission.
8.0 
Work of the Joint Committee

8.1
Michael Farrell’s paper was noted and it was agreed that it be placed on the agenda of the next meeting of the Joint Committee. The President encouraged Commissioners to attend this meeting if at all possible.

9.0
Respective Roles of Commissioners and the Chief Executive
9.1
The Chief Executive spoke to her Note which had been previously circulated. It was requested that the Chief Executive specify the parts of the Report of the Committee on the Roles of the Chief Executive and President of the Commission with which she disagreed, and it was decided that the matter would be dealt with early on the agenda of the next meeting of the Commission.
10.0
A.O.B.
10.1
It was agreed that the meetings of the Commission in 2007 would take place on the last Thursday of the month.

There being no further business, the meeting concluded at approximately 1.15 p.m. 
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